

Minutes of the Board of Water/Sewer Commissioners
Wednesday, March 17, 2021
 4:00pm Zoom Meeting
Present Commissioners: John Tomasz, Roger Jones, Sandy Friede
Staff: 

Director, Anthony Furnari
Business Manager, Julie Spurr Knight

Diane Gagnon, Assistant Engineer

Sewer Chief Operator, Chris Pratt

Sewer Collection Superintendent, David Shaw

Water Superintendent, Thomas Cusick

Assistant Water Superintendent, Christopher Hood

Water Distribution Manager, Jonathan Carey

1. Mayor Holaday

Not in attendance.

2. Appointments/Customer Issues
Commission Tomasz gave his opinion on the 52 Purchase Street, 192 High Street, and 173 Water Street abatements.  He felt all three made a reasonable attempt to get their abatements in on time.  All three have done what they needed to do to fix their repairs.   He asked if anyone has any questions or comments.  Ms. Knight stated there are attendees in the audience and people have their hand up so let me allow them to speak.  
· Jeanne Petrillo of 182 High Street stated she got a letter rejecting her abatement appeal and the letter was based on her not making the application for abatement on time.  She sent a lengthy letter and wasn’t sure if everyone got a copy, it was to Anthony Furnari and Julie Knight.  It was acknowledged that the letter was received.  She said she turned the abatement around in five days when she found out her water bill was high.  It did not arrive to her in Florida until December 30th.  She stated if you look at my emails back and forth to Karen Bush and I had a phone call with her that very same day because I was shocked about it.  I made all sorts of phone calls over New Year’s and got my home watch company to fix it.  They provided me with a bill and I mailed it off.  The curious thing for me is when I got the letter rejecting my abatement appeal it was still mailed to 182 High Street when I had formerly changed my address with the City of Newburyport in October and then that very same day, 12/30/20, with Karen.  It didn’t get to me until almost three weeks.  I submitted a document with Karen this morning.  I’m not sure if she had a chance to share it with you.  I’m getting mail from all over the country that isn’t addressed to me with a yellow forwarding stamp.  I got somebody’s Discover card that lives in Malden.  The post office is suffering, we all know that.  I was surprised that my change of address with the City of Newburyport wasn’t systemic throughout the City.  I didn’t know I had to call department to department.  I spelled that out in my letter.  I guess my point is I made a herculean effort as I like to call it to fix this leaky toilet and to be rejected based on not being able to meet the deadline when I’m living in another state, the post office is not forwarding my mail correctly and my new address isn’t being utilized to the extent that I think it should I disagree with your rejection of my abatement appeal.  Commissioner Jones introduced himself and stated that John had expressed his opinion and I did the same.  I looked at some of that data and it appears that you got it in December 30th and the 3rd or 4th of January you had it fixed.  He said he understands the 30 days and it was unusual circumstances on this one.  We’ve had a lot of people that are able to make the 30 days and we talked last month about extending that to 45 days.  In your case that isn’t necessary.  He stated he did not have any problem with granting the abatement assuming you haven’t had one in the last ten years.  Ms. Petrillo stated she did not believe she had.  Commissioner Jones stated the policy in place would cover it once in a 10 year period.  Commissioner Friede said she was fine with the abatement also.

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to approve the abatement as per the policy for Jeanne Petrillo of 182 High Street.  All those in favor say I.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

· 52 Purchase Street – Delia O’Connor.  Ms. O’Connor stated she didn’t need to rehash my materials which you have in front of you.  It sounded at the beginning of your discussion that you were going to group those that missed the deadline.  That was the jist of my appeal.  Commissioner Jones stated he reviewed the abatement and had no problem with it.  Commissioner Friede stated she had no problem.  Commissioner Tomasz stated he had no problem either.  
Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to approve the abatement for Delia O’Connor of 52 Purchase Street.  All those in favor say I.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)
Ms. O’Connor wanted to add one thing Karen Bush has been extremely helpful to me during this so I just wanted to call her out for a great performance.  The second thing is someone from the office mentioned that you were considering a  smart remote electronic service so that homeowners can monitor usage without any extra work from the department and thus be able between bills catch some of these things proactively.  I think that is a great idea and I don’t know if it is moving forward.  I just want to say, shift some of the work to the highly motivated homeowners who are leaking stuff into our yards without even knowing it.  Ms. Knight responded by saying the department updated several pieces of hardware and software for our meter reading system.  We do have a project that is not completed yet that will give the customers the ability to log on and view their consumption and their past consumption and give tips on saving water.  We bill quarterly.  We’re looking towards, in the next five years, automated meter technology.  Once that’s in place, once an hour it will ping the meter and if there is a leak you can sign up for text alerts or emails or phone calls—whatever method you prefer.  Ms. O’Connor said that sounds great and certainly endorse it as taxpayer, etc.  She asked if it will take five years.  Ms. Knight responded that the first phase is integrated software which is billing and consumption all on one platform and you will be able to view your consumption in comparison to other quarters.  It will hold five years of quarters and you will be able to see differences.  So if there is a fluctuation in consumption from quarter to quarter you will be able to see it.  Ms. O’Conner said that was great and asked if the customer will be notified when that’s available so we can hop on it.  Ms. Knight stated there is a full marketing plan that goes along with rolling out that software.
· 173 Water Street – Jason LeBlanc.  Did not attend.  Commission Tomasz stated like the previous two to get this off our sheet.  A leaked toilet, he fixed it, submitted paperwork I would also like to approve.
Commissioner Jones made a motion to approve the abatement as per policy for Jason LeBlanc of 173 Water Street.  Commissioner Tomasz seconds the motion.  All those in favor say I.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)
· Sea Level Restaurant

Lois Honegger introduced herself as the President of Firehouse Center for the Arts.  With her were John Moynihan, the Executive Director and George Carey who is the owner of Sea Level Restaurant.  She stated they have had a problem over the past several years regarding their water meters.  She yielded to John to speak about that and then George can fill you in on exactly what is going on.  

John Moynihan, the Executive Director for the Firehouse Center for the Arts spoke.  We are requesting the addition of a second water meter put into the Firehouse.  Right now the way it works is there is only a single meter in the building and it runs not only the Firehouse and Sea Level’s water but it runs a handful of spigots that are outdoors that the Waterfront Trust uses to fill up their buckets and to water the grass.  We’re unsure as to what happens to their sprinkler system but we are under the impression that it is all connected to that single water meter coming from the Firehouse.  As part of the lease agreement with the Firehouse, Sea Level Restaurant pays that entire water amount but the bill over the last couple of years has been over $30,000.  For the amount of use that we have between our two businesses it doesn’t seem possible and plausible and we do know that there is some use from Waterfront Trust with those spigots.  Our request is for an additional meter to be put in to the Firehouse that can separate the two entities.

Commissioner Tomasz asked if anyone from the DPW can give more information.  Ms. Knight stated she did some investigation into the street files today and talked to several people about Sea Level and the Firehouse building.  I’m gathering there is a set of bathrooms that I’m hearing it both ways are open to the public during the summertime and now I heard later on today those bathrooms are not accessible to the public anymore.  Do we know exactly what is going on with those shared bathrooms that used to be open to the public or still is?

Mr. Moynihan stated the bathrooms are open to the public when the Firehouse is open per our lease agreement with the City dating back to the early 90s.  They were closed when the City closed their public restrooms which I believe are still technically closed.  They have portable toilets outside the chamber building.  When we are open which right now is Thursday through Sunday from 12 pm to 5 pm those bathrooms are open and accessible to the public.  

George Carey stated in addition to that they are open when the restaurant is open.  All last summer these were the only bathrooms open in the entire City of Newburyport and were used by the public. They just accessed them by walking into both of Sea Level’s entrances.

Ms. Knight asked if there was any landscaping watering occurring at either location.  Mr. Carey said they have small planters located around the back deck.  The front as you know is all brickwork but there are, to John Moynihan’s point, three or four open area spigots.  As importantly too, I own a couple of restaurants in Salem and when I look at just usage, not even factoring in cost per gallon, the Sea Level Restaurant does well with us but it is our slowest restaurant.  However, in terms of usage it is the largest of all three when it’s the smallest footprint and sales.  I can present supporting documents.  It should be important to point out the Firehouse has been closed since March due to the pandemic.  During 2020 they were only open during their offseason January and February.  We saw some decline but the water usage last summer was still very high with the theatre being closed.  We did have the bathrooms open to the public and they were using them.  The locals know that. But the usage is high.  We want to make sure the water being used in the building is only being used at the building.  Because it’s a City building and there’s a long history there.  The electric service that lights up the Waterfront Park runs in our building but we don’t pay for that, it’s a separate meter but the huge panels that light the whole street lighting and sidewalks are in that building.  The restaurant is paying for the public’s bathrooms and that is why we would like to have another meter for the public so they pay what they are using.

Ms. Knight stated she was looking at their consumption and from July 29, 2019 it was 75,591 cubic feet in one quarter.  In July 23, 2020 it was 41,874 cubic feet which is a major difference.  There was a major drop there.  Come October it does jump back up to 68,000 cubic feet and then in dropped back down in January to 32,000 cubic feet.  

Mr. George Carey responded that although they are having outside dining they are not at 100 percent. Our sales are not 100 percent.  We are down 25-30 percent for 2020 and the theatre was closed.  So the theatre had no shows and as you are aware there was no Yankee Homecoming, no Fourth of July or concerts or public gatherings.  We were down but those numbers are still high when you look at the theatre completely shuttered and we’ve been operating at 40-50 percent.  January and February we were at 25 percent capacity with no bar seating.  Our sales are way down and with the theatre closed and no public events.  I was expecting more and it’s a good way to measure what we use.

Ms. Knight stated that the drop between July to July is 44 percent so that is a significant drop in consumption.

Commissioner Friede asked doesn’t whoever owns the building have to speak on this.  It is the City of Newburyport, correct?  I think to me this is obviously in their lease and they agreed to pay these bills.  I don’t know if this should be before the Board at this point.  Maybe I’m out of turn here but I see this as landlord to tenant conversation.

Ms. Knight responded that this is a valid point.  We should be looking at the lease and secondly we need to send someone from the Water Department out to investigate exactly what that meter is feeding, make sure it’s working properly and then we can move forward from there.

Ms. Honegger asked the Commission why the Waterfront Trust is using our meter to water their lawn.  Ms. Knight responded that we were unaware that the Waterfront Trust was using the water for their lawn.  Ms. Honegger responded saying the only spigots are the ones that they use to water their lawn.  They do not have a meter.

Commissioner Jones stated we need to check and see if that is truly the case and have someone from the water department chase where those outside spigots are coming from and should they be metered separately.

Mr. George Carey said he would welcome that as a first step.  As we all know, over the past two years the Waterfront Trust has added much more green space both in Waterfront east parking and Waterfront west parking.  The usage is still up there, though we are 40 percent down.  There are so many less activities that would use water and the bathrooms being used.  We would welcome any help you can because it is a lot of water and if it is expanding Waterfront Trust we would want to discuss that with whomever we can what is a fair and equitable solution.  

Commission Friede asked Mr. Furnari to send someone out there to determine what is going on and we will talk about this again.

Mr. Furnari said yes.

Commissioner Tomasz stated that the Waterfront Trust has probably been using that for many, many years and no one has questioned it.  

Mr. Furnari said it will be looked into.  He thinks they are right.  We have to look at the contract that the City has with the Waterfront Trust and the Firehouse.

Commissioner Friede said that whoever signed that agreement has to speak up because they made arrangements for them to pay for everything.  Whoever owns the contract now needs to be involved because someone needs to pay that bill whether it is the Commission or someone else.  

Mr. Carey from the Water Department stated that is the issue with a shared line.  

3. Approval of Minutes

Commissioner Jones made a motion to approve the Minutes of the 2/17/21 meeting.  Commissioner Friede seconds the motion.  Commissioner Tomasz asked all those in favor say I.
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)
4. Business Manager’s Report

· Water Meter Software Project – We are on month three of the new meter reading system.  It is working efficiently and helping to identify programming errors within the meters.  The staff will start training next week in correlation to the billing system and the field staff will be getting some additional training in the use of the hardware.  

· Data Scrubbing – Ongoing project.  Setting up a maintenance plan to maintain the data.
· Billing Software – Put on hold and should be live by June 30th.  We had to put it on hold because we ran into some issues with data correlation which happens frequently when systems have not been updated.  The last time it was updated was 2012.  
· Fees – The new fee structure was approved at the March 8th City Council meeting and was rolled out.  
· Rate – Working on correlating data for Environmental Partners.  I should have that date for them in the next week or so.
· COVID – The Department of Public Services led the procurement on COVID 19 on masks, gloves and things of that nature.  We continue to implement and execute those practices to keep everyone safe.  
· Budgets – I sent that out to all of you this afternoon.  This morning the FY22 preliminary budgets have not been submitted to the Mayor’s team yet.  We did have an initial meeting to go over the first draft.  Your feedback is welcomed.  I had a budget and finance meeting today and they want those budgets as soon as possible.  If you could go over those budgets and get back to me as soon as possible I’d appreciate it.

· Revenue – The business office is monitoring revenue closely and anticipates meeting revenue targets for FY21.  The Sewer utility receipts are 62% collected.  The Water budget continues to struggle to maintain a positive cash flow.  Water utility receipts are 62% collected.

Chairman Tomasz stated as far as COVID goes that if the Daily News is correct the City is getting $5.4 million.  I would hope that any COVID related expense for water and sewer we get some of that $5.4 million to help on those budgetary items.  Ms. Knight responded that we had accounts set up since day one and we have been tagging everything to the Cares Act.  Commissioner Tomasz stated that unlike the good ole days we don’t approve the budget any more.  We look at it and we have comments but again we don’t approve it.  It ultimately comes down to the City Council.  Is that correct?  Ms. Knight said that is correct but your feedback is valued because you have a background in water and sewer so please look them over and get back to me if there is anything that stands out to you.
· Consumption – The last billed quarter of consumption was 6.6 million cubic feet of water that passed through the customer meters connected to the meter reading system.  Consumption continues to show a downward trend.  Please note West Newbury’s billed consumption is not included in the analysis.  West Newbury’s meter measured usage for the month of February is 1.1 million gallons which equals 150 thousand cubic feet.  We are looking like we will meet our revenue target.  We are hoping not to have to earmark too much from retained earnings to fund the FY22 budget.  Businesses continue to struggle.  That has been an outlier all through the summer.  During the summer there was an uptick in consumption due to outdoor dining.  Through the winter the consumptions dropped right off.  
Commissioner Jones noted that the budget is at 69% of the year and the total expenditures are up to 80%.  He asked if the department will be going over budget on the whole number.  Ms. Knight responded if you look at debt service it’s 94% expended and those payments are fixed so that is part of the reason.  Mr. Jones noted that a lot were up close to the budgeted amount.  Ms. Knight responded that water has been struggling and we are watching those lines closely.  Specifically the algae bloom pushed the test surface water line item over.  The construction line continues to struggle because of aging infrastructure and replacement costs.  There is a potential for an April freeze if it looks like we are not going to make it.  There are also a lot of encumbered funds that haven’t been spent.  When I put together this budget given the last quarter of the fiscal year I go in and I encumber funds that I already have holders for so those funds are included such as consulting fees, upgrades to the water plant’s communication costs.  Some of that money is ongoing work that we encumbered right away so when we get towards the end of the year that money doesn’t get spent on something else.  That is why we encumber those funds for purchase orders that have already been written. 
Commissioner Tomasz stated he is amazed at the difference between water and sewer considering it is based on essentially the water flowing through the same meter.  Something is way out of whack when one is running at $72,000 and one is running at $1.1 million.  Ms. Knight reminded him that there is a bigger reserve fund of over $300,000 in the sewer budget versus $171,000 in the water budget.  Secondly the rate for water is $5.63 per 100 cubic feet and for sewer it is $9.55 and when you jump that 3,000 cubic feet mark it is $10.31.  When I put the rates forward in 2019 for the increase I did not recommend that split.  I recommended it be split evenly but it did not.  Water went up 1% and sewer went up 2.7%.  I am a fan of going up small increments every year rather than one big one every 5-10 years.  I don’t think it is sustainable.  Commissioner Jones said he feels it should be a little bit each year rather than one big one.  Ms. Knight stated the rate study will back up our claims.  She feels the water department will have an eye opening experience on the infrastructure needs and the rates.  In comparison to other communities we have a really low rate.  Commissioner Tomasz stated that is good but if we end the year in sewer with a$1 million extra the public perception may not be all that kind to us.  Ms. Knight stated you have to look at what’s available in the budget.  Sewer has $2.4 million available and we only have a budget reserve of $1 million.  You have to correlate in the expended revenue.  I think we are 62% collected.  We keep an eye on it all the time but this time of year I look at it almost daily.  Commissioner Tomasz stated he had a load of confidence in Ms. Knight and that’s not the question at all.  He knows Ms. Knight is doing a good job.  I look at public perception.  Ms. Knight stated that $1 million does stand out but when you look at the available budget of $2.4 million and if we spent that tomorrow we’d be in a deficit.  Bills of our biggest route went out last week.  We anticipate meeting that revenue mark by the end of the year.  Next month is the business bill run.
5. DPS Operations Reports
Diane Gagnon noted the following on the Engineering Report;

· Jon Eric is out this week but he has been working with Tighe and Bond closely on the water resiliency project and making significant progress.  Nick Federico continues to work on moving forward with the storm water regulations.  Right now he is working on purchasing all the supplies and parts he needs to begin his testing.  I know he has done some testing already just to see how it is going to work.  He’s been focusing on the mapping.

· Ms. Gagnon is pulling together the bid documents and plans to send Columbus Ave out to rebid for the water main project.
· Working on Phillips Drive with BSC.  They currently have received our preliminary commission comments.  In the next day or so I should get a revised schedule for where they think they’ll be and when they’ll give us the next submittals and we can move forward with permitting.  As soon as I get that I will send out to everyone.
· Working on getting a grant out for the Hale Street non-title culvert.  There is a grant right now through DER.  Working with Nancy this week to get that out which it is due tonight or tomorrow morning.
David Shaw noted the following on the Sewer Collection Report;
Lift station/SLM maintenance/Miscellaneous:

· January/February flushing 1977/1684 LF.  
· Eastern Pipe came in to do an inspection on a couple of sewer calls.  The sewer pipes look pretty good for the amount of time they have been in the ground.

· Maintaining the wet wells and lift stations.
Plum Island Maintenance:
· Starting the second project of the towers.  The crew is working on getting the strings pulled so they can pull all the wire through.
Chris Pratt noted the following on the Wastewater Treatment Facility Report;
Operations:

· As you can see from the report, the plant continues to run very well.  We are still around 95% removal for conventional limits. 

· We finished the installation of the new pump for the Chlorine contact chamber.  Separating piping between contact chamber and septage tank.

· Spending time on the revetment and the rail trail project with weekly or bi-weekly meetings.  Doing some work on grades.  We’ve had issues with run off that will need to be dealt with but it’s all solvable.

· There was a failure with one of our RES pump’s seal.  We took it out about a week ago and sent it out to BMI Mechanical to have the seal replaced and the shaft sleeve resurfaced.  

· We had a major power failure event on 3/1/21 at about 10:00 pm.  It was the super windy night.  The root cause of the issue was a tag line which is the small wire which connects the overhead wires on the street (13,800 volts) down to a fuse which feeds our transformers, goes to 480 etc.  The tag line on the pole came off.  Unfortunately when it came off we’re surmising that it didn’t come off cleanly and quickly and it must have arced several times which resulted in several surges and voltage spikes throughout the facility.  Eventually it did finally phase, there was a phase imbalance and it did drop the utility breaker out.  In the interim, because of all those surges and spiking, it screwed up the switch gear so when it finally failed the generator didn’t start and nothing transferred over.  Guys were called in about 10:20 pm and came to the plant to find absolute silence—no generator, no power, nothing.  We were able to get the generator running.  We had Power Up Generator come in and give us a hand.  It was all hands on deck that night.  We got the plant up and running in manual.  The secondary failure was that it blew the main controllers in the PLC or the scada system.  The scada system was down completely so we had to run the plant in manual for a day.  There are two PLC systems.  One backs up the other.  One is completely dead and the other is about 75% working.  We are working with insurance.  We are fast tracking repairs through Northeast System Controls.  Hardware has already been ordered.  I met with the insurance company today.  We are looking at about a $90,000 claim so far.  We are confident we vetted all the PLCs, the VFDs and all the electronic equipment.  We feel that we have captured all the failures so far.  We had a couple of phase monitors that went.  That is where we are at.  We are running at scada.  It is running at less than 50%.  We are looking at a three week lead time for the hardware and then the new system will get built.  The big issue is we can’t replace what is there.  They don’t make it anymore.  We can’t even order parts.  There are none in the country.  We have to upgrade the PLC programmers/controllers.  That is why it is so expensive.  They will come in and build the whole system on a bench, test it and the next day go to manual control at the plant, shut everything down, install it, integrate it and so forth.
Jonathan Carey noted the following on the Water Construction Division report;

· Continuation of work on well survey and private well policy with BOH.  The BOH has been unresponsive so it’s been a slow process.
· Thawing, draining and repairing of leaking hydrants.  We did a few this week.  
· Working on filling potholes and patching around gate boxes.  Repairing temporary patches from previous repairs.  Those are all complete.

· Working on punching out corps and some emergency service replacements on Milk St.

· Assisting Highway with snow plowing and removal.

· Working on some more service work on Hancock St.

· Flow tests.

· Regular vehicle and equipment maintenance.

· The Heritage House just tied over and cut and capped their old service today.  Masterson completed that and they are on a brand new service line and everything is tied in.

· Continuing some investigation on Hoyts and Curzon Mills.  We think we have it pegged down to a certain area.  We will push that off.

· Hydrant flushing season is rapidly approaching.  We are looking at beginning the last week of March.  I have been having the guys working on opening gate boxes and pulling gate boxes out.  We are going to have HydroTech start immediately following flushing season to start doing gate exercising.  That has been in culmination with the GIS mapping.  I’ve been working with Gerard over at Merrimac Valley Planning who had done some revisions on the GIS layers.  We have new geo fence which I had never heard that term before.  We can now separate the Island versus mainland Newburyport in terms of looking at different infrastructure which has been helpful.
· With the cold weather I had the guys working on organization, filing and updating the street files and water records into the GIS which will only help working down the line.  I found in the process of doing this gates that have been paved over.  Hopefully when we get to the end we will have a better handle on the water system and it will help with the work and future work that EP is doing as far as hydraulic models.

· Dig safe mark outs, site inspections, meter appointments.

· New site visits.

· Updating the GIS system.

Tom Cusick noted the following on the Water Treatment Plant report;

Reservoirs/GW sources:   

· Reservoirs are at 95%.  Lower and Upper Artichoke are full.  Indian Hill seems to be lagging behind.  We are going to contribute that to the way we ran things last year.  We tried to keep the Lower a little bit higher to try and ward off any water quality issues in regards to the depth of the reservoirs.  It seemed to work up until we got the algal bloom.  We may rethink that this year.

· Guys have been busy at the plant.  Installed some new batteries on all of the generators.

· We performed some PFAS sampling.  This is the free testing program from Mass DEP. We did get the first results back and we did get some qualifiers which mean we did get some hits.  It is nothing that we are in violation of right now.  I did get the QC back on that this week from DEP.  The testing is good.  The samples that we took and the results are that we have been certified but the protocol for DEP is to do another round of testing.  It is important to understand that the testing on the PFAS compound is a 20-30% swing either way.  It’s a small margin when we’re talking about parts per trillion.  I want everyone to know that it is ongoing.  We should be getting the second round report of confirmation samples back sometime this week.  Those were taken on 3/3/21.
· Reviewing of the Reservoir/Tributary sampling plan sent over to Tighe & Bond for their comments.  Working closely with them and Jon Eric on that draft report.

· The Rogers Street land acquisition had a small error.  I think we may want to vote on the new CR that was submitted within the packet.  It was nothing major but I think it is something that warrants a vote and the board would accept that.  Commissioner Jones asked if it requires just a vote or do they need to resign documents.  Mr. Cusick stated there is no resigning at all.  If there are any questions he would try to field them.  Commissioner Jones stated the change was a slight percentage change and Mr. Cusick agreed.  Commissioner Jones stated he has no problem with it and if saves the board aggravation later.  
Commissioner Friede made a motion to approve the change proportionate value to 91.9%.  Commissioner Tomasz seconds the motion.  Commissioner Tomasz asked all those in favor say I.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

· Mr. Cusick continued.  Moving on to my memo which addresses 117 Indian Hill.  Mr. Cusick asked to have the map brought up.  You’re looking at the map from Essex County Greenbelt and this is the parcel we are talking about.  You can see all the blue and the tributary that encompasses the majority of the parcel.  This particular parcel was part of a much larger parcel of 37 acres which encompasses almost all of that area.  The stream you see heading out of the reservoir itself, that’s how we convey water down to the Lower Artichoke.  Mr. Cusick asked for the next map to be brought up.  The work that Tighe & Bond is doing is looking at alternate routes for a potential raw water line out of Indian Hill that would feed down directly to the Lower Artichoke pump station.  That purple dotted line that you see is a gravity feed option that in my opinion I am leaning towards.  It is my preferred route.  There is about 8 different routes that the consultant put together to get water from Indian Hill down to the pump station.  Even without the new or potential raw water line it’s a key piece.  This was something that came up almost 20 years ago.  Paul Colby tried to purchase all of it and it fell apart.  Unfortunately it slipped away from that opportunity.  This opportunity is presenting itself again and I want to put it on the radar as a recommendation from the consultant and me that we would purchase this from Essex County Greenbelt.  Essex County Greenbelt currently has a P&S on the property through the current landowner.  They are projected to close on it mid-April.  We did talk about how we would fund this.  Tony pulled together a meeting and we talked with Ethan and discussed how we might want to pull this money from retained earnings.  Commissioner Jones asked if it was $475,000.  Mr. Cusick replied the $475,000 is the total CIP.  That CIP was created to not just purchase land but also to hire consultants.  Out of the $475,000 we would be looking to utilize $200,000 from retained earnings to purchase this property.  Commissioner Jones stated that it looks like a direct map.  The piece of property is just the shape you want to put the line through.  Mr. Cusick agreed and said it would be nice if the City owned it all but you get what you can and work from there.  It’s a key piece of property.  It’s one of the higher level pieces of property that the City has been looking at.  Mr. Cusick said he would get more information to the Board as things moved through the process.  Commissioner Jones asked where the Upper Artichoke was on the map.  Mr. Cusick said if you see the way that purple line flows, that’s almost the natural way the water flows.  The dark line on the map is the stream to get you down to Upper Artichoke.  The concept is to actually follow the natural path of the gravity line.  The other ones would require a pump station and would be a different route.  Mr. Cusick said in the next meeting he could gather some additional information not just on this property but maybe on the raw water line itself.  At a minimum I could get you a view of what the whole thing looks like on one map.  Commissioner Jones stated that there are places where that stream meanders.  When you drive on the street it’s hard to find the stream.  Mr. Cusick stated that you have a certain amount of loss when you try and transfer water over land from Indian Hill to the Upper Artichoke.  The idea is to minimize any loss at all.  Setting this up makes a lot of sense.  It checks off boxes when you are talking about this pipeline.   In regards to water quality, conservation, maximizing your return out of that particular reservoir and getting it down to the pump station also checks off some boxes when you are talking about resiliency.  If you had an algal bloom you could pull directly from there and you wouldn’t have to worry about pulling water in from a source that is in a current bloom state.  It also would arrest any backwater situation that you might get from the Merrimac River, being able to draw directly from Indian Hill.  Commissioner Jones stated how the Upper Artichoke on that end is shallow.  It’s just a spot waiting for a bloom to happen.  Mr. Cusick stated that they are anticipating another bloom this year.  If the weather pattern continues, the food is already there.
· The guys cleaned the clear well.
· Performed regular water quality monitoring.

· THM’s and HAA5’s.  We are seeing an uptick.  Our results are higher than they were a year ago.  We are doing some graphing of the information we have.  We will be discussing more in depth with the flushing program.  I’ve reached out to Jon Carey and we are going to go over some volume totals.  Commission Jones asked if it was a by-product of not enough flow.  Mr. Cusick stated it’s a by-product of the reaction of chlorine with the organics.  The age of the water and temperature play into that.  Our organic removal is high at the plant and it is doing the maximum job that it can.  We had consultants come in to look at that process to make sure we had things squared away and we do.  It’s an aging infrastructure system and trying to update the hydraulic model.  We have valves closed and dead ends, artificial dead ends that are created, mains that are potentially doubled up and not documented.  It’s about getting a handle on the infrastructure.  Jon has a lot in front of him.   We are all happy to help out.  There is no way to fix this immediately.  We can add some mixers in the tank which would help mitigate it a little.  All fingers point to the distribution system.  Jon Carey stated that once we get this valve turning program it will give us a lot of information and allow us to get a better handle on the system as a whole.  He has 40% of the GIS model active right now that has unknowns.  So with the valve turning we will have a better idea of the size of pipe.  We changed the directional flushing with Environmental Partners and they are going to provide a new quote.  That will be the third.  It used to be number two on their list but once we get a two hydraulic system we should be able to work forward from there.  Jon stated that the guys this year will try to do some significant water turnover during flushing.  We will be running two trucks with flushing boxes in areas where we can’t run hydrants for a long time due to flooding concerns.  If we can boost those numbers and get not a total turnover of water but substantially higher number than we have been hopefully that will help.  
· Our new NPDES permit requires some additional testing this year so we had to do some wet testing.

· HVAC work in the plant.

· An operator is out on sick leave for a month and a half and the other guys have been picking up shifts and I did talk to Tony about them having substantial overtime.  We are expecting that employee to come back in the next week or so.

· As Julie Knight noted we are working on the FY22 budget and there are a lot of changes specifically with the algal bloom and what that has done to some of those lines.  Any costs that came in we identified them with the bloom so we can get an overall cost.

Off Site Operations/Water Storage Tanks

· Artichoke communications from Comcast went down.  Comcast mounted a temporary line until the ground thaws to be able to install a new line.
· Replaced failed power supply relay to Rawson Hill tank level transmitter.  We would like to build some RTUs.  We have some archaic communications and want to update that.
· Clearing snowfall.

· Tank inspections.
Commissioner Tomasz asked all those in favor of accepting the Operation Report and the Business Manager’s Report say I. 
Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

6. Old/New Business

· Tony Furnari stated he sent Commissioner Tomasz a resume a couple of weeks ago regarding a new commissioner—Owen Smith.  I am going to a committee meeting on Monday for him to get approved by the City Council and then on the 29th he will go in front of full Council for appointment.  He is also going to view the water and sewer plants on the 23rd or 24th.  I’m going to meet with Chris down at the plant and give him a tour then I’ll take him up to the water treatment plant.  So we look forward to having him on the Board to help you out.  Commissioner Jones stated he is a civil engineer.  Mr. Furnari stated yes he works for the railroad too.  He is a young gentleman but he has not met him yet.  The Mayor had an interview with him and was very pleased with him and said he’d be a good asset to the Commission.
· Commissioner Jones had a comment for Diane and Tony.  He has seen things called Tetrapods.  They are concrete four legged pods that they use for erosion prevention.  Maybe for use out on Plum Island if they are permitted.  The plastic bags of sand didn’t survive well.  These pods are used all over the world for erosion prevention.  Jon Carey asked if those are used in South Africa.  Commissioner Jones said he believes that is one of the places but they are used all over Europe.  Mr. Carey’s landlord sent him a link because he’s friends with folks out on Plum Island.  Mr. Furnari said they can’t put concrete on the beach.  If you look at your emails regarding Plum Island they are talking about putting core bags like the ones they put in on 55th Street 10 years ago.  Mr. Furnari said he would pass the pod information on to the Mayor and the State.
7. Warrant Signing

Commissioner Tomasz made a motion to approve the bills payable noted on the March 17, 2021 letter.  All those in favor say I.

Vote: 3 yes (Tomasz, Jones, Friede)

8. Next Meeting
Next meeting scheduled for Wednesday, April 21, 2021 at 4:00 pm.
Respectfully Submitted By: Karen Bush
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